GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 17 March 2022 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chair)

Ms V. Heaton (Deputy Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Ms M. Kelly 

Mrs Moughtin
Mr M. Wade

Apologise


Mr A. Jones 

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME

	21/082

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the March meeting. The Chair advised she had recently attended the Civic Sundays for Malew and Lezayre Parish Commissioners.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	21/083
	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 17 February 2022. Mrs Moughtin proposed the approval of these minutes. The Deputy Chair seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 


	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	21/084
	Item 21/076 Derby Road Purchase Petition 
The Board noted the Commissioners had received official confirmation from the Department of Infrastructure approving their petition to purchase the garage and workshop next to the Town Hall on Derby Road for £150,000. The Board noted this purchase had been completed on 18 February 2022 and the Commissioners now owned this property. The Town Clerk reported a meeting had taken place on 17 March 2022 with representatives from Men in Sheds who were interested in taking a lease out on this property.
Item 21/078 Western Swimming Pool Budget Update 

The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 9.

Item 21/080 Interim Target for Emissions Reduction by 2030
The Chair advised Ms Kelly and the Chair had responded to the Cabinet Office consultation on behalf of the Commissioners. 
Item 21/080 Peel Sewerage Consultative Group
The Town Clerk reported Mr Jones and the Town Clerk had attended an introduction meeting to set the terms of reference for this consultative group. Discussions had taken place with the Peel Traders Group to ascertain who their representatives would be for this group to ensure the Promenade retailers were represented at these meetings.
Item 21/080 Local Authority Amendment Bill
The Board noted no update had been received from the Department of Infrastructure. The Town Clerk advised the Department’s officers were seeking to set up a meeting before the end of the month to discuss the Commissioners’ concerns.

Item 21/081 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Minister for Infrastructure dated 7 March 2022 and the subsequent communication by the Town Clerk seeking clarification on his communication with reference to the information provided to the Board on 17 February 2022. The Town Clerk advised he had received no further update on this matter prior to the Board meeting today. Mrs Moughtin stated both issues which the Minister had specifically asked to be placed on the agenda had been subject to changes following the meeting on 17 February 2022. The delayed works on East Quay had not commenced on 28 February 2022 as advised and the consultation on the regeneration works for Atholl Place and Michael Street may not now take place. No other operational updates were required from the last meeting.



	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	21/085
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place on 22 February 2022 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members reviewed the following applications which they did not oppose:

21/01333/B (Amended Drawing) Extension of garage and conversion to residential/tourist accommodation at 1 Mourne View, Peel; 21/01536/B Construction of extension at 6 Links Close, Peel; 22/00134/B Construction of extension at 2 Birch Drive, Ballawattleworth, Peel; .
22/00145/B Replacement windows and door at 8-10 Market Street, Peel; 22/00163/C Change of use to tourist accommodation at 3 Church Street, Peel; and 22/00160/B Construction of extension at 10 Ramsey Road, Peel.
The lead members reviewed the following applications which they deferred:

22/00156/B Construction of an extension and window replacement at 20 Patrick Street, Peel defer because the drawings do not adequately detail the proposed window and render finishes to match either the existing style or replicated the style finishes on the adjoining attached property. 

The lead members considered the following planning decisions and agreed no further action was required:

21/01237/B Approval for installation of a dormer window at Ballachrink 14 Peveril Road, Peel.

21/01375/B Approval for rear window alterations at 3 Fuchsia Lane, Reayrt Ny Keylley, Peel.

21/01436/B Approval for solar panels and heat pump at 28 St Germans Place, Peel.

21/01382/B Approval for construction of an extension at 40 Mountain View, Peel.

21/01499/B Approval for erection of extension at 16 Carran Pirragh, Reayrt Ny Cronk, Peel.

21/01535/B Approval for replacement door at Granary Cottage, Charles Street Close, Peel.

21/00772/B Erection of fence at 14 Aspen Drive, Ballawattleworth, Peel.

21/01303/B Erection of extension at 10 Birch Drive, Ballawattleworth, Peel.

21/01537/B Withdrawn application for erection of tourist accommodation 1 May to 30 September 2022 at Former Swimming Pool site, Marine Parade, Peel.
The lead members requested an update on the Reayrt Aalin project for their next meeting.

The lead members noted the purchase of the garage workshop was completed on 18 February 2022.

The lead members noted the content of the Department for Infrastructure’s communications and draft orders for the extinguishment of the highway adjacent to the Peel and Western District Housing Committee development dated 16 February 2022. The lead members requested these items should be referred to the next Board meeting.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from the Cod and Castle and Davisons Ice Cream Parlour concerning the temporary installation of a pavement café on Peel Promenade opposite to these retail premises. The lead members welcomed representatives from the Cod and Castle and Davisons Ice Cream Parlour to their meeting. The lead members stated they were supportive of pavement café in principle subject to there being adequate space for pedestrians to walk past the pavement café area and adequate management of the area once installed, including the use of appropriate café furniture with barrier to cordon off the area. The lead members agreed the Town Clerk and the Technical Officer should meet with the traders at the proposed location of the pavement café to determine if adequate space existed to install these facilities. The representatives from the Cod and Castle and Davison Ice Cream Parlour advised they were content to trial this pavement café in the 2022 Summer period to permit a review by both parties prior making a final determination on making this arrangement a permanent annual arrangement. 

The lead members noted the 3rd quarterly social housing performance management report had been submitted by the Commissioners. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners had complied with all the performance standards except those set for rent arrears and completing all routine works within a one month period. The Town Clerk reported the rent arrears continued to represent a problem following the permitted build up of arrears during the covid lockdown period by Government and the classification of large none essential work within the routine work designation category for quarterly performance management returns respectively.

Item 4 Housing Waiting List Guidance Note for Residency Discretion

The Board noted the contents of the Guidance Note on Residency Discretion and the consultation communication from the Department dated 21 February 2022.
The Town Clerk reported the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had assessed this document and the following issues were identified:

The document is called both a guidance note and a policy for a matter which is prescribed within the Housing (Miscellaneous) Provisions Act 1976. The status of this document is to provide guidance on how this legislation and other existing policies interact. It should be considered guidance only because it cannot change the primary legislative provisions.

The guidance note seeks to use the same officers to assess an application and to undertake an appeal. Clear separation should exist between those persons doing the initial assessments and any appeal.

The guidance note seeks to get advance detailed information on an application prior to a Departmental appeal being sought. The Department should not receive any advance information if they are undertaking an independent appeal.

The guidance note does not reference the segregation of decision making in the local authority for applicants to seek a review by the local authority.
Mrs Moughtin proposed the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee’s views should be submitted to the Department of Infrastructure. This proposal was seconded by Mr Crompton and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 5 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications required assessment.

Item 6 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning decisions required assessment.



	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	21/086
	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Mr Wade reported an Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place on 10 February 2022 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted no events had taken place since 6 January 2022. The Town Clerk reported he had met representatives from the Peel Traders Group. They advised the leadership of this group had now changed and they would like to attend a future Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee to introduce themselves and discuss working with the Commissioners including making contributions to the Commissioners’ events, developing the Traders’ Hop Tuu Naa event and other matters which have an impact on trading in the Town. The lead members requested the representatives of the Peel Traders Group should be invited to the next meeting.

The lead members noted the Oie Voaldyn event was being promoted and organised by Gatehouse Management Ltd. The Town Clerk confirmed the Commissioners’ grant funding of up to £5,000 was available for this event which was scheduled to take place on the May bank holiday weekend. The Town Clerk reported the arrangements for the TT Peel Day event were in progress with the usual motorcycle displays, stalls, children’s attractions and music entertainment. The lead members agreed they were content to leave the organisation of this event to the Commissioners’ staff and asked for the event to commence at 2pm. This would permit the Weatherglass Corner Stage area and East Quay to be used as a venue for a Jubilee Street Party for Peel residents which the lead members were hoping to develop.

The lead members noted the funding of events and projects would be considered by the Board at their vision and objective workshop scheduled for 15 February 2022.

The lead members considered a submission by a local artist to place a mural in the Marine Parade area. The lead member agreed in principle they supported the installation of murals at suitable locations and further development of this proposal was required including allowing other local artists the opportunity to get involved in this initiative.

The lead members note, with the announced changes to the Manx Grand Prix/Festival of Motorsport racing calendar and the condensed schedule, the Commissioners were receiving requests for refunds at their campsite. The Town Clerk advised many of these, paid in full, booking had been rolled through 2020 and 2021 when this event was cancelled and they were promised a refund in the event this festival was cancelled. In these circumstances, he recommended the refund should be given and for the 2023 Festival the fee structure should be modified for both the TT and Manx Grand Prix to set a single high season fees to encourage full occupation of the campsite for the practice and race periods irrespective of individuals duration of stay. The Technical Officer advised this approach would discourage early booking of a short three to four days over the middle weekend for these events which prevented persons who wanted to stay at least one week from being able to get on the campsite. The lead members agreed a review of the pricing strategy for the TT and Grand Prix was appropriate for 2023 based on the changes announced recently to both the TT and Grand Prix schedules.

The lead members asked for work to be undertaken at the Close Craig playground to repair the existing equipment, the safety flooring and to install picnic tables over the areas where unsafe equipment had been removed.

Item 8 UK Challenge Event
The Board noted the content of the communication from the Department of Home Affairs dated 2 March 2022 concerning the schedule for the UK Challenge Event. Mr Wade stated this was a large event requiring road closures in Peel and the use of Peel Hill on 16 June 2022. 

The Chair was concerned about illegal cycling on Peel Hill and reiterated the requirement for no cycling signs to be erected. The Deputy Chair advised this matter should be placed in the Commissioners’ Newsletter. Mrs Moughtin proposed a permissive cycling route on the gravel access road to masts should be designated for cycling use to discourage other illegal use of footways on Peel Hill. This proposal was seconded by Mr Wade. The Board agreed not to designate the gravel track to the mast as a designated permissive cycling route by a split vote of 4 to 2.
Item 9  Western Swimming Board Order
The board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s proposed amended Board Order for the Western Swimming Pool dated 2 March 2022. This amended Board Order seeks to permit requests for additional funding at any time and to increase the maximum rate from 2.5p to 8p over time.
The Chair stated it is unreasonable for the Joint Boards to seek additional funding without warning once the budgets and rates are set for the year. The Chair stated it is unequitable for the large increase in funding to be sought for the regional pools when no rate contribution is made by the local authorities in the East. The Chair stated the regional pools are operated by Joint Boards which are separate body corporates to the local authorities and are primarily funded by the Government. The Town Clerk reported a Government Committee was recently set up to review pool provision across the Island and how it is to be funded. The Board unanimously agreed the Town Clerk was to submit a consultation response which reflected these issues and concerns.



	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	21/087
	Item 10 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chairman reported a Finance Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place on 8 February 2022 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted the Commissioners’ staff were employed throughout January taking down the festive lighting and social housing repair works including the conversion of the two number bedsits in Castle Street into a two bedroom property. The lead members requested an update on the Capital works proposed for Reayrt Aalin.

The lead members noted the content of the February 2022 profit and loss report, and budget report. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners income was consistent with their budget forecasts and advised the refuse invoices had been sent out this month for the period up to December 2021. He reported the invoices for staff support for Peel and Western District Housing Committee still required completing and would be sent out before the end of the financial year. The Town Clerk reported salaries were currently £50,000 lower than budget although £30,000 additional street cleaning expenditure had been accrued this financial year through the ongoing use of the Commissioners’ street cleaning contractor until the end of September 2021. The Town Clerk highlighted other rate borne expenditure showed all spending was consistent with their budget estimates. He reported the Commercial Income Costs had increased by £150,000 this month. The Town Clerk advised this expenditure was the cost for purchasing the garage workshop next to the Town Hall in February 2022 which would be funded from the Commissioners’ reserves. The lead members noted the £90,000 new sweeper and £30,000 contractor street sweeping costs were currently included within the street cleaning costs as discussed earlier. The Town Clerk advised these street sweeping costs had increased by £10,000 this month which he would review and may be linked to the underspend in the salary budget if the street sweeping operatives costs are being allocated to this code. The lead members noted the full year loan expenditure was included within the Finance Costs and the Fees and Leisure Costs included the £46,000 for building serviced hard standing at the campsite. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners were on target to keep their expenditure within the agreed budget excepting the purchase of the garage and sweeper would be funded from the Commissioners’ reserve.  
The lead members noted no rating appeals or Treasury communications were reported to the Committee.

The lead members noted the Commissioners’ communications to the Western Civic Amenity Site, dated 21 and 23 December 2021 respectively, refusing the Amenity Site’s above inflation five year budget and agreeing to repay the £10,130.11 rebate from 2016/17 to settle the £22,830 Department debt which existed at this time. The lead members noted a meeting was scheduled with the Western Civic Amenity Site Joint Board at 7pm on 8 February 2022 which would be led by Mr Jones who had attended the Western Civic Amenity Site Joint Board meeting with the Department of Infrastructure on 25 January 2022. Mr Jones advised the Board had sanctioned an inflationary increase on the Western Civic Amenity Site contributions for the 2022/23 financial year. This was lower than the Civic Amenity Site had requested and was in accordance with Western Civic Amenity Site Board Order and the Commissioners’ previous resolutions for the 2020/21 and 2021/22 financial years. Mr Jones advised the Commissioners had not sanctioned any further payment for settling the Department of Infrastructure debt accrued by the Western Civic Amenity Site from 2017 to 2019 until the Civic Amenity Site Joint Board had put in place adequate measures to improve corporate and financial management at the Western Civic Amenity Site which the Commissioners had been requesting for a three year period. The Town Clerk reported the minutes from January 2019 recorded the Western Civic Amenity Site need for an above inflationary increase in the 2019/20 financial year to pay for the additional Department of Infrastructure waste disposal costs which coincided with the year the majority of the debt was accrued by the Western Civic Amenity Site. He advised on the basis of this contemporary record the Commissioners had already paid the Western Civic Amenity Site for these increased costs. The lead members asked for this information to be reported at the meeting with the Civic Amenity Site Joint Board later this evening.

The lead members noted the Town Clerk had requested new items for the internal audit from Board members at the January 2022 meeting. The Town Clerk advised he had only received a request from the Deputy Chair to review the expenditure and contracts for toilet cleaning provision in addition to reviewing the issues the Internal Auditor assessed for the 2020/21 audit. The lead members advised the standing orders were being reviewed to make them gender neutral and it was an opportunity to review Board’s meeting protocols within the 2021/22 internal audit.

The lead members advised they would be supportive of closing the Factory Lane toilets if the Town Hall and Market Place toilets could be used by the public. The Town Clerk reported he had received a request for a public meeting to discuss dogs exercising on the Promenade Beach between April and September each year. All the Commissioners’ Board members present at the meeting agreed they were content with the current restriction. The lead members discussed the provision of hanging baskets and planters in the Town centre. The lead members agreed for the first year they would support the provision of hanging baskets on lamp columns in the main retail street; placing hanging baskets on the Town Hall; and placing hanging baskets on the Commissioners’ buildings in Market Place. The lead members agreed they would be content to provide hanging baskets to retailers who wished to hang and maintain these baskets on their properties.

Ms Kelly thanked the Committee for this update and proposed the Board should approve the funding for the hanging basket provision discussed by the Lead Member Committee. This proposal was seconded by Mr Wade and the Board unanimously agreed. Ms Kelly expressed concerns about closing the Factory Lane toilets.
Item 11 Standing Orders
The Board noted the content of the proposed changes to the standing orders which changed “Chairman” to “Chair”. The Deputy Chair proposed this amendment should be approved by the Board subject to some minor textual changes where the term chair is currently referenced in the standing orders. This proposal was seconded by the Chair and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Deputy Chair advised some work was still required around the standing of the Environment and Climate Change Committee. The Town Clerk advised the Internal Auditor was reviewing some of the protocols within the standing orders within their audit which will be reported to the Board in May 2022. The Town Clerk advised with the new legislation on climate change a separate Committee may not be required and it could be embedded within an existing Lead Member Committee or all Committees. Ms Kelly proposed the current arrangements should stay in place until the Board’s June 2022 meeting when all these matters could be reviewed. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chair and the Board unanimously agreed.



	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS 


	21/088
	Item 12 Westland’s Highway Closure
The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s consultation documents dated 16 February 2022 for closing existing highways to facilitate the development of the Westlands and St Patrick complexes. The Town Clerk advised he had received representations from members of the public concerning the closure of rear lane access C235 and footways F245 and F247 without the provision of alternative highway routes. The Chair stated members of the public should not be placed in a position where they statutory right of access to their properties or the medical facilities is removed without the provision of a suitable alternative. The Deputy Chair proposed the Commissioners should oppose the closure of C235, F245 and F247. This proposal was seconded by the Chair and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 13 Introduction to Planning and Building Control
The Board noted the content of the communications from the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture dated 1 March 2022 proposing a seminar for newly elected members on 23 March 2022. The four new members advised they were unable to attend this event and would welcome further training on this matter in the future.

Item 14 Play Streets

The Board noted the content of the Communication dated 8 March 2022 from the Isle of Play. The Town Clerk reported this information had been shared on the Commissioners’ website for expressions of interest.



	
	
	

	ITEM 15 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	21/089
	No any other business items were raised by the Board
The meeting ended at 8:10pm
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